THE POLITICAL GAMBIT IN SPORTS: TAIWAN'S STRUGGLES AND OPPORTUNITIES

Yi-Chieh Chen



In the Paris 2024 Olympics, the Taiwanese government is being given the opportunity to use 'Taiwan' as its name in the Cultural Olympiad. Taking part in international sports is viewed as a critical means to bolster Taiwan's diplomatic outreach, contributing to advancing cross-strait relations and relations with other countries while promoting Taiwan internationally. Taiwan's sports diplomacy relies on hosting international sporting events and academic events and conducting cross-strait exchange programs. Due to China's pressure on Taiwan's participation in the international space, the effectiveness of these strategies is limited. Taiwan consistently faces the risks of losing host rights and hostile bidding because of China's influence in global and regional sports organizations. In the meantime, the exchange program is limited to elite athletes and student-athletes. Therefore, to optimize the use of sports diplomacy, Taipei might need to diversify its relevant policies by involving civil society more and broadening the sphere of exchange programs.

Introduction

Taiwan (Republic of China, ROC) has struggled to gain more international recognition due to China's (People's Republic of China, PRC) "One China" Principle, which claims Taiwan as an inalienable part of its territory. In the domain of international sports affairs, Taiwan has been required to compete under the name 'Chinese Taipei' in the Olympic Games since 1981, as mandated by the International Olympic Committee (IOC). This regulation also prohibits the use of the ROC's national flag and anthem in the venue. Though

Taiwan has faced obstacles related to its sovereignty in participating in international sports affairs, it remains an efficient diplomatic tool for Taiwan to broaden its international presence and internationalize cross-strait issues.²

Sports have a long history of being used as a diplomatic tool to advance relations between countries and showcase a country's soft power and nation-branding.³ Taking part in international sports is viewed

Photo credit: Andrew Angelov / Shutterstock

as a critical means to bolster Taiwan's diplomatic outreach, contributing to advance cross-strait relations and relations with other countries while promoting Taiwan internationally.4 Taiwan's Sports Policy White Paper (體育運動政策白皮書), published in 2013 by the Ministry of Education (MoE), outlines a 10year vision for sports development.⁵ According to the White Paper, Taiwan relies on hosting international sporting events and academic events and conducting cross-strait exchange programs in its sports diplomacy. These policies are common for countries with sports diplomacy. However, Taiwan's unique situation and China's pressure on Taiwan-related issues might limit these policies' effectiveness. Due to this situation, Taiwan might need to diversify its current strategy to better leverage sports diplomacy.

In the Paris 2024 Olympics, the Taiwanese government is being given the opportunity to use 'Taiwan' as its name in the Cultural Olympiad. As one of the most watched sporting events in the world, the Olympics offers a space for Taiwan to promote its international standing and presence.⁶ This opportunity not only shows the potential of sports to advance Taiwan globally but also raises the issue of Taiwan's sports diplomacy, which is not discussed often.

Taiwan's Diplomatic Situation and Cross-Strait Relations

Taiwan has faced international advocacy challenges since the United Nations (UN) General Assembly Resolution 2758 passed in 1971. The resolution made the PRC the only legitimate government of China in the UN.⁷ The ROC lost its membership in the UN and gradually started to lose its international recognition. Since many countries and international organizations (IOs) tend to follow the UN's protocol, Taiwan has therefore been struggling to build diplomatic relations and is excluded from critical IOs such as the UN, World Health Organization (WHO), International Criminal Police Organization (Interpol), and the International Civil Aviation Organization (ICAO).⁸

Additionally, Taiwan maintains formal diplomatic ties with only 12 countries as of 2024,9 with several former

Taiwan's Sports Policy White Paper published in 2013 by the Ministry of Education (MoE), outlines a 10-year vision for sports development. According to the White Paper, Taiwan relies on hosting international sporting events and academic events and conducting crossstrait exchange programs in its sports diplomacy.

allies shifting their recognition to mainland China due to economic incentives and the "One China" Principle.

Apart from Taiwan's difficult diplomatic situation, cross-strait relations have deteriorated since the Democratic Progressive Party (DPP) assumed office in 2016. Since then, China has markedly increased military coercion and grey zone tactics to warn Taiwan not to seek independence, while the DPP government believes that mutual communication necessitates that China first treats Taiwan as an equal partner rather than a subordinate. Cross-strait relations, thus, have reached a frozen point.

In his inaugural speech on May 20, 2024, Taiwan's newly elected President, Lai Ching-te from the DPP, mentioned China, PRC, and Taiwan a record number of times. 11 Notably, a prominent statement in the speech was: "The Republic of China and the People's Republic of China are not subordinate to each other. All the people of Taiwan must come together to safeguard our nation." 12 In this statement, Lai specifically distinguished the ROC from the PRC and emphasized the equal status of the ROC and the PRC's sovereignty. The move might reflect Lai's attempt to assert Taiwan's identity as distinct from China/PRC, sending a clear message to Beijing, which objects to this stance. In response, China conducted a military

drill called Joint Sword 2024A (聯合利劍-2024A) three days after the inauguration speech without any prior announcement.¹³ Based on the situation, Taipei is expected to experience challenges in expanding its international space.

Taiwan's Sports Policy and Its Limitations

The tension in the Taiwan Strait is hard to avoid nowadays, as shown by the increasing military actions around Taiwan since 2016 and Taiwan's hardship in maintaining or expanding its international presence through official channels and occasions. ¹⁴ Under such circumstance, Taiwan has developed and relied on its soft power to broaden its relations with other countries and its international presence. Sports are part of Taiwan's soft power that actively serves as a diplomatic tool for gaining a greater global presence. ¹⁵ Such a strategy could partially compensate for the diplomatic difficulties caused by Taiwan's unique situation regarding its sovereignty. ¹⁶

Taiwan's Sports Policy White Paper published in 2013 indicates a 10-year vision for its sports development and strategy. After the 2016 party rotation, the DPP government reviewed the 2013 White Paper in 2017

Taiwan aims to widen its presence in international sports and build up its global standing, thereby garnering increased diplomatic support and economic opportunities. Taipei 2017 Summer Universiade stands out as the most notable implementation of this policy.

and republished the modified version. In the modified version, the 2017 White Paper, former president Tsai Ing-wen's government decided to retain the framework of the 2013 White Paper while integrating Tsai's policy into it.17 The most distinct addition was the incorporation of the New Southbound Policy (NSP) and Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC) Sports Policy Network, which focuses on exchanges between Taiwan, South Asian, and Southeast Asian countries, as well as other members of the APEC. In 2022, the government started reviewing the White Paper again. In this reviewing session, experts from the Physical Education Research and Development Center at the National Taiwan Normal University aimed to structure the 2033 White Paper on Sport for the next ten years.¹⁸ Meanwhile, the National Taiwan Sport University hosted forums to gather diverse opinions and expertise around Taiwan between mid-June and mid-July 2024 to advance Taiwan's sports policy.¹⁹

In both the 2013 and 2017 White Papers, Taiwan's five major policies for enhancing its participation in the international community and increasing cross-strait exchange through sports include (1) proactively participating in international sporting events and activities, (2) bidding for hosting international sporting events and conferences, (3) building the system to train and assist personnel to participate in international sport affairs, (4) facilitating cross-strait sports exchanges, and (5) building a platform for international sports exchanges.²⁰

Through these initiatives, Taiwan aims to widen its presence in international sports and build up its global standing, thereby garnering increased diplomatic support and economic opportunities.²¹ For instance, hosting major international sporting events is a common strategy for countries to promote their positive image, enabling them to leverage international media coverage to showcase their soft power.²² Taipei 2017 Summer Universiade stands out as the most notable implementation of this policy. The event successfully garnered positive international attention for Taiwan.²³

Nevertheless, Taiwan's sovereignty issue and its tension

with China have affected Taiwan's opportunities to host international sporting events. Taiwan consistently faces the risks of losing host rights and hostile bidding because of China's influence in global and regional sports organizations and the status of cross-strait relations.²⁴ For instance, Taipei's hosting right for the 2019 East Asian Youth Games was revoked in 2018 after a referendum calling for changing its name from Chinese Taipei to Taiwan in the 2020 Tokyo Olympics. Similarly, following its 2024 presidential and legislative elections, Taiwan lost the right to host the 2024 Asian Men's U20 Volleyball Championship.²⁵

The White Paper spells out the goals regarding participation in the international community and increasing cross-strait exchange through a sports focus on the number of international sporting events, sports conferences, and cross-strait exchange programs Taiwan can hold each year, as well as the number of Taiwanese personnel working in international sports organizations. Despite adding the policy of increasing exchange between Taiwan and countries in NSP and APEC, the goals listed in both the 2013 and 2017 White Papers remain the same.

These goals are crucial since they demonstrate Taiwan's participation and contributions to the international sports community, coupled with its aspirations and capacity to develop and invest in sports. Nonetheless, it does not discuss exchange programs with other countries except China in its goals. With limited exchange destination countries, Taipei misses the opportunity to build and deepen its relations with like-minded partners through sports. Additionally, it neglects how the sports groups in civil society could be involved since the exchange programs are mainly operated by the Chinese Taipei Olympic Committee, the Chinese Taipei University Sports Federation, and the Chinese Taipei University School Federation. Moreover, the current exchange programs only prioritize elite athletes and student-athletes.26 Given Taiwan's restricted international space due to China's global influence, enhancing people-to-people exchanges becomes crucial for broadening its global exposure. Yet, centralized exchange targets solely focusing on elite athletes and

student-athletes might limit the overall impact of such initiatives.

In short, China retains the ability to revoke Taiwan's right to host sporting events when unsatisfied with Taiwan's actions. This situation has hindered Taiwan's ability to host major international sporting events. Additionally, Taiwan faces potential investment loss caused by the sudden loss of hosting rights.²⁷ Under this backdrop, Taiwan must reevaluate its sports policy to enhance its participation in the international community and increase the sphere of exchange programs.

Opportunities for Taiwan's Sports Diplomacy Under China's Influence

In the context of Taiwan's constrained international standing and tensions in the Taiwan Strait, hosting or participating in international events and facilitating exchange among athletes and sports professionals all play valuable roles in Taiwan's sports diplomacy.

The most recent high-level instance of Taiwan's participation in international sports-related events is its invitation to exhibit and present its culture by having the Taiwan Pavilion at Parc de la Villette in the Cultural Olympiad in the Paris 2024 Olympics. Taiwan actively sought the opportunity to participate in the Cultural Olympiad. Taipei invited the Artistic Director of Parc de la Villette - Frédéric Mazelly, to Taiwan in early 2023, then received his invitation to participate in the Cultural Olympiad.²⁸ Taiwan's Ministry of Culture thus (MoC) has invited Taiwanese artists and art groups from civil society to perform at the Taiwan Pavilion.²⁹ In this event, Taiwan can use the name 'Taiwan' to present Taiwanese culture and the beliefs it embraces. It is the first time Taiwan can be seen as 'Taiwan' among Olympic events since 1968.30 It represents a significant opportunity for Taiwan to increase its international exposure and promote a positive image, given the global attention drawn by the Olympics. Additionally, this opportunity offers people worldwide access to Taiwan's civil society and culture while serving as a platform for politicians and diplomats from Taiwan and Europe to deepen and diversify their relations through potential informal meetings.³¹

Interestingly, Beijing did not criticize this issue when Taiwan's participation in the Cultural Olympiad was revealed in late April, even though it is directly related to using the name 'Taiwan.' The reason might be that the Cultural Olympiad does not belong to the sphere of official competition in the Olympic Games. However, in June, Beijing announced judicial guidelines targeting people involved in 'Taiwan independence' activities.³² It is unclear if there is any correlation between the issue of the guidelines and Taiwan's participation in the Cultural Olympiad.

Moreover, increasing support for relevant non-profit organizations (NGOs) to participate in international sports could be more effective in gaining publicity, as China might refrain from actively interfering with independent bodies. Two notable examples are the Taiwanese Ministry of Foreign Affairs' (MOFA) support for Taiwan's Sport Forward Association co-hosting of the event: "Using Sports as Diplomacy: Taiwan and the United States Jointly Build an Asia-Pacific Sports Peaceful Exchange Platform International Forum," and the "Women in Sports International Photo Awards."33 These international sports-related events attracted participants from 52 countries, providing Taiwan with an international platform to promote its advocacy for gender equality and strengthen relations with likeminded partners, such as the American Institute in Taiwan (AIT).34

According to the White Paper, the exchange programs for athletes and sports professionals focus on cross-strait elite and student-athlete exchange, neglecting athletes and sports groups in civil society.³⁵ Addressing this neglect may allow Taiwan to increase its connections with other civil societies.

Taiwan's education scholarship programs are an example of building connections through civil society. Given the positive results, Taiwan might consider expanding this approach to include people from civil society in its sports diplomacy. Taiwan's MOFA, MoE,

Given Taiwan's restricted international space due to China's global influence, enhancing people-to-people exchanges becomes crucial for broadening its global exposure. Yet, centralized exchange targets solely focusing on elite athletes and student-athletes might limit the overall impact of such initiatives.

and International Cooperation and Development Fund provide scholarships for foreigners to study in Taiwan. These scholarships promote Mandarin learning, introduce Taiwan's academic environment, culture, and society, as well as foster relations with diplomatic allies and other countries.³⁶ They integrate people from diverse civil societies into Taiwan's public diplomacy, to some extent positioning them as cultural ambassadors for Taiwan. Furthermore, the MoE offers "Government Scholarship to Study Abroad" to Taiwanese citizens who intend to study abroad (China is not included as a destination country in the program), which serves as a tool to increase Taiwan's international competitiveness while facilitating exchange.³⁷ These scholarship programs provide Taiwan with valuable exchange platforms to strengthen connections with its diplomatic ties, like-minded partners, and trading partners. In other words, the importance of involving civil society in Taipei's sports diplomacy and exploring the potential of sports scholarship programs requires consideration.

It is hoped that under the current president, Lai Ching-te from the DPP, Taiwan may place greater emphasis on the potential of sports diplomacy. The DPP invited Po-Chun Liu, the Founder and Secretary General of the Taiwan Sport Forward Association, to present the potential of Taiwan's sports diplomacy in its Central Standing Committee meeting just a few days before President Lai's inauguration.³⁸ The gesture indicates that the DPP government has an interest in what sports diplomacy could bring for Taiwan, and the government is willing to reevaluate and develop relevant policies.

Conclusion

Taiwan constantly faces China's pressure in the international arena, including the domain of international sports. Taiwan has actively used sports to broaden its international presence as a channel to connect to the world. The Sports Policy White Paper outlines its main strategies, which focus on participating in international sports organizations, bidding to host major international sporting events, and conducting cross-strait exchanges. The effectiveness of these primary strategies is being limited by Beijing's actions against Taipei in the international space.

Participating in the Cultural Olympiad in the Paris 2024 Olympics as an individual cultural entity under the name of Taiwan and supporting NGOs hosting its international forum and award can be seen as successful cases of Taiwan's public diplomacy and sports diplomacy. With this experience, Taiwan is expected to pursue a similar strategy further. In terms of athletes and sports professionals, Taiwan does not have wideranging collaboration targets within or outside of the island so far. This situation limits Taiwan's outreach scale. To avoid this situation and maximize the effectiveness of sports diplomacy, the government should diversify its current policies by involving civil society more and broadening the sphere of exchange programs.

Author -

Yi-Chieh Chen is a Junior Research Fellow at the Institute for Security and Development Policy's Stockholm Taiwan Center.

© The Institute for Security and Development Policy, 2024. This Issue Brief can be freely reproduced provided that ISDP is informed.

ABOUT ISDP

The Institute for Security and Development Policy is a Stockholm-based independent and non-profit research and policy institute. The Institute is dedicated to expanding understanding of international affairs, particularly the interrelationship between the issue areas of conflict, security and development. The Institute's primary areas of geographic focus are Asia and Europe's neighborhood.

www.isdp.eu

Endnotes

- William Yang, "Taiwan's Olympic success draws attention to team name," *DW News*, August 6, 2021, https://www.dw.com/en/chinese-taipei-taiwans-olympic-success-draws-attention-to-team-name/a-58780593.
- 2 Yimou Lee, "Taiwan's medals revive debate over use of 'Chinese Taipei'," *Reuters*, August 3, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/lifestyle/sports/taiwans-medals-revive-debate-over-use-chinese-taipei-2021-08-03/;李雅雯,"學者:台灣問題愈國際 化愈安全 須與周邊國家一起應對中國施壓," *Central News Agency*, January 31, 2024, https://www.cna.com.tw/news/acn/202401310347.aspx.
- 3 Richard Parrish, "Case Studies of Non-EU Sport Diplomacy: UK, US, Australia, China & Qatar," The French Institute for International and Strategic Affairs, November 3, 2021, https://research.edgehill.ac.uk/en/publications/case-studies-of-non-eusport-diplomacy-uk-us-australia-china-amp-; Chin-Fang Kuo and Hsien-Wei Kuo, "International Sports Diplomacy Model and Taiwan Academic Trends," 體育學報, 2023, https://doi.org/10.6222/pej.202308/PP.0013.
- 4 Ministry of Education Republic of China (Taiwan), "體育運動政策白皮書," 2013, https://www.sa.gov.tw/Resource/Other/f1519884683203.pdf.
- 5 Ibid.
- 6 Johnson & Wales University, College of Professional Studies, "The World's Most Watched Sporting Event: Unveiling The Global Phenomenon," January 30, 2024, https://online.jwu.edu/blog/the-worlds-most-watched-sporting-event-unveiling-the-global-phenomenon/.
- 7 United Nations, "Restoration of the lawful rights of the People's Republic of China in the United Nations: resolution / adopted by the General Assembly," 1971, https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/654350; American Institute in Taiwan, "U.N. Resolution 2758 (U.N. Voted To Admit Communist China, Expel Nationalist Delegates)," October 25, 1971, https://web-archive-2017. ait.org.tw/en/un-res-2758-voted-to-admit-communist-china.html.
- 8 Claire Tiunn, "The Dangers of Excluding Taiwan from International Organizations," Council on Foreign Relations, September 22, 2023, https://www.cfr.org/blog/dangers-excluding-taiwan-international-organizations.
- 9 Ministry of Foreign Affairs Republic of China (Taiwan), "Diplomatic Allies," https://en.mofa.gov.tw/AlliesIndex. aspx?n=1294&sms=1007.
- 10 溫貴香, "賴總統就職演說拋兩岸對話 重啟對等觀光旅學生來台就學," *Central News Agency*, May 20, 2024, https://www.cna.com.tw/news/aipl/202405200080.aspx.
- 11 嚴文廷&林雨佑, "賴清德就職演說分析: 延續蔡英文「四個堅持」但多次提到「中國」, 強調民主台灣的世界布局," *The Reporter*, May 19, 2024, https://www.twreporter.org/a/2024-lai-ching-te-president-inauguration#:~:text=%E6%AF%94%E8%BC%83%E8%B3%B4%E6%B8%85%E5%BE%B7%E7%9A%84%E5%B0%B1%E8%81%B7%E6%BC%94%E8%AA%AA,2020%E5%B9%B4%E7%9A%8447%E6%AC%A1%E3%80%82.
- 12 Office of the President Republic of China (Taiwan), "Inaugural Address of ROC 16th-term President Lai Ching-te," May 20, 2024, https://english.president.gov.tw/News/6726.
- 13 Kelly Ng and Rupert Wingfield, "China holds military drills around Taiwan as 'strong punishment'," *BBC News*, May 23, 2024, https://www.bbc.com/news/articles/cqvv29gpqn1o; "賴清德就職三天後北京「無預警」環台軍演 首次覆蓋金馬等外島," *BBC News*, May 23, 2024, https://www.bbc.com/zhongwen/trad/chinese-news-69052050.
- 14 "Record number of Chinese aircraft detected around Taiwan, says govt," *France 24*, March 22, 2024, https://www.france24.com/en/asia-pacific/20240322-record-number-of-chinese-aircraft-detected-around-taiwan-says-govt; "Taiwan congratulates ex-ally Solomon Islands on completing election," *Central News Agency*, July 5, 2024, https://focustaiwan.tw/politics/202405070008.
- 15 Sebra Yen, "Promoting Taiwan's Global Ties Through Sports Diplomacy," Global Taiwan Institute, August 9, 2019, https://globaltaiwan.org/2017/08/promoting-taiwans-global-ties-through-sports-diplomacy/.
- 16 Adnan Rasool, "Taiwan is reinventing how diplomacy works," 360, April 27, 2023, https://360info.org/taiwan-is-reinventing-how-diplomacy-works/.
- 17 Ministry of Education Republic of China (Taiwan),"「體育運動政策白皮書」2017修訂版," 2017, https://www.sa.gov.tw/Resource/Other/f1519884489390.pdf.



- 18 National Taiwan Normal University, Physical Education Research and Development Center, "體育運動政策白皮書(113-122年)撰述計畫」," 2022, https://www.perdc.ntnu.edu.tw/zh_tw/page1/page101/13.
- 19 Ministry of Education Republic of China (Taiwan), "體育運動政策白皮書及體育暨運動發展部規劃 4場論壇陸續登場," June 17, 2024, https://www.edu.tw/News_Content.aspx?n=9E7AC85F1954DDA8&s=CE1B7044AA92BF40.
- 20 Ministry of Education Republic of China (Taiwan), "體育運動政策白皮書," 2013, https://www.sa.gov.tw/Resource/Other/f1519884683203.pdf.
- 21 Dejan Dašić and Adriana Jović Bogdanović, "Sport as a Central Component of the Country and Nation Branding Strategy," Union-Nikola Tesla University, September, 2021, https://www.researchgate.net/publication/354423734_SPORT_AS_A_CENTRAL_COMPONENT_OF_THE_COUNTRY_AND_NATION_BRANDING_STRATEGY.
- 22 Brendon Knott, Alan Fyall and Ian Jones, "Leveraging nation branding opportunities through sport mega-events," *International Journal of Culture, Tourism and Hospitality Research* 10 (1): 105-118, https://edisciplinas.usp.br/pluginfile. php/2040035/mod_resource/content/1/KNOTT_JONES_Leveraging%20nation%20opportunities%20throught%20 sport%20megaevents.pdf; Richard Parrish, "Case Studies of Non-EU Sport Diplomacy: UK, US, Australia, China & Qatar," The French Institute for International and Strategic Affairs, November 3, 2021, https://research.edgehill.ac.uk/en/publications/case-studies-of-non-eu-sport-diplomacy-uk-us-australia-china-amp-.
- 23 International University Sports Federation, "Taipei 2017 Summer Universiade Draws to Successful Close in Style," August 30, 2017, https://www.fisu.net/2017/08/30/taipei-2017-summer-universiade-draws-to-successful-close-in-style/; Chris Horton, "Taipei's 'Perfect' Universiade Performance," The News Lens, October 28, 2017, https://international.thenewslens.com/article/82097.
- 24 Alan Bairner, "2017 Taipei Universiade: The Political Power of Sport in Taiwan," University of Nottingham Taiwan Research Hub, April 10, 2018, https://taiwaninsight.org/2018/04/10/2017-taipei-universiade-the-political-power-of-sport-in-taiwan/.
- 25 Stacy Hsu, "Taichung Loses Right to Host Games," *Taipei Times*, July 25, 2018, https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/front/archives/2018/07/25/2003697320; "Taiwan Unable to Host Asian Volleyball Tourney Due to China," *Central News Agency*, January 17, 2024, https://focustaiwan.tw/sports/202401170011.
- 26 Ministry of Education Republic of China (Taiwan), "體育運動政策白皮書," 2013, https://www.sa.gov.tw/Resource/Other/f1519884683203.pdf.
- 27 李晉緯, "東亞青運停辦過程還原 台灣投反對票日本棄權," *Central News Agency*, July 24, 2018, https://www.cna.com. tw/news/firstnews/201807245004.aspx; 龍柏安, "砸6.7億辦東亞青運 主辦權遭撤回無法求償," *Central News Agency*, July 25, 2018, https://www.cna.com.tw/news/firstnews/201807250162.aspx.
- 28 Ministry of Culture of Republic of China (Taiwan), "巴黎文化奧運臺灣館 展現民主自由孕育的島嶼新藝展," April 30, 2024, https://www.moc.gov.tw/News_Content2.aspx?n=105&s=211279#:~:text=2024年最受矚目,國同場較勁,展現.
- 29 Ministry of Culture of Republic of China (Taiwan), "Paris 2024 Cultural Olympiad to feature Taiwan Pavilion," May 2, 2024, https://www.moc.gov.tw/en/News_Content2.aspx?n=467&s=214109.
- 30 Ying Chiang and Tzu-Hsuan Chen, "What's in a name? Between "Chinese Taipei" and "Taiwan": The contested terrain of sport nationalism in Taiwan," *International Review for the Sociology of Sport* 56, no. 2 (2020), https://www.researchgate.net/figure/Evolution-of-names-of-Taiwan-in-the-Olympics-Source-Author-illustration_fig2_342041138.
- 31 Ministry of Culture of Republic of China (Taiwan), "Paris 2024 Cultural Olympiad to feature Taiwan Pavilion," May 2, 2024, https://www.moc.gov.tw/en/News_Content2.aspx?n=467&s=214109; Kristian Alexander and Rahaf Al Khazraji, "UAE's Sports Diplomacy Push Takes Different Tack from GCC Pack," Middle East Institute, National University of Singapore, June 12, 2023, https://mei.nus.edu.sg/think_in/uaes-sports-diplomacy-push-takes-different-tack-from-gcc-pack/.
- 32 Liu Xin and Liu Caiyu, "China issues judicial guidelines on criminal punishsment on diehard 'Taiwan independence' forces," *Global Times*, June 22, 2024, https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202406/1314616.shtml.
- 33 Executive Yuan Republic of China (Taiwan), "對外關係," April 19, 2024, https://www.ey.gov.tw/state/B099023D3EE2B593/e529d6b0-e467-45fc-9a5a-4facb49a8243.
- 34 Taiwan Sport Forward Association, "The total number of pieces exceeded 1300! "Women in Sports" International Photo Contest Receiving Status Summary," 2023, https://taiwansfa.org/en/【總件數突破一千三百件!】 「女性在體壇」國際/.



- 35 Ministry of Education Republic of China (Taiwan), "體育運動政策白皮書," 2013, https://www.sa.gov.tw/Resource/Other/f1519884683203.pdf.
- 36 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Republic of China (Taiwan), "外交部臺灣獎學金(外國學生)," https://www.mofa.gov.tw/cp.aspx?n=4326BCFE40D0A361#:~:text=一、獎助項目: ,再提供其他津貼補助%E3%80%82 (accessed July 1, 2024); Ministry of Education Republic of China (Taiwan), "教育部華語文獎學金作業要點修正規定," accessed on July 1, 2024, https://taiwanscholarship.moe.gov.tw/web/data/moe/教育部華語文獎學金作業要點.pdf (accessed July 1, 2024); International Cooperation and Development Fund, "Taiwan ICDF International Higher Education Scholarship Program," https://www.icdf.org.tw/wSite/ct?xItem=12505&ctNode=31562&mp=2 (accessed July 1, 2024); Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Republic of China (Taiwan), "外交部舉辦112學年「台灣獎學金暨華語文獎學金畢結業生歡送會」," May 10, 2024, https://www.mofa.gov.tw/News_Content.aspx?n=95&s=117331.
- 37 Ministry of Education of Republic of China (Taiwan), "教育部公費留學嶼各項獎學金報名資訊網," https://www.scholarship.moe.gov.tw (accessed July 1, 2024).
- 38 葉素萍, "邀劉柏君分享運動外交新思維 賴清德盼一同前進," *Central News Agency*, May 15, 2024, https://www.cna.com. tw/news/aipl/202405150234.aspx.